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To: Mr Antonio Vitorino - Member of the European Commission 

CC: Mrs Rita Verdonk – Dutch Presidency of the EU

Bruxelles, 5 October 2004

Dear Mr Vitorino,



Amnesty International is alarmed by reports of the Italian authorities expelling large numbers of Africans to Libya almost instantly after they reached Italian territory, apparently without ensuring adequate access to asylum procedures for all persons who may be in need of international protection, and apparently without the UNHCR being allowed access in either country to exercise its protection mandate. We note that neither the Commission nor the Council has distanced itself in any way from these actions, purportedly to accommodate Italy's predicament of being overwhelmed with 'illegal immigrants' and to allow for 'humanitarian solutions'. We also note that there is utter uncertainty as to the fate of the returnees, and recall that Libya is not a party to the Geneva Refugee Convention.


These events come in the wake of the informal JHA Council last week whose outcome was unsatisfactorily inconclusive with regard to ideas that had been aired by several member states about new approaches to counter "illegal immigration" in particular across the Mediterranean, ideas that have so far not materialised into concrete proposals. While reassurances were expressed by the different parties to that discussion about the need to uphold international protection obligations, it is difficult to reconcile those with the current events. 

Both from a legal and a humanitarian point of view, the actions of Italy and the silence of the Commission and Council appear to go against both the letter and the spirit of the minimum standards agreed over the past years with regard to a Common European Asylum System. At the same time, they raise serious questions about the EU's human rights policies as they are proclaimed through the Common Foreign and Security Policy but manifested through unquestioning partnership with third countries that have questionable human rights records.

Amnesty International seeks an explanation as to how these developments can be reconciled with assurances as expressed by Commissioner-designate Rocco Buttiglione in his written answers to questions from the European Parliament with a view to guiding his confirmation hearing today:


"Any new approaches will (...) need to respect a number of basic principles, in particular full respect for the international legal obligations of Member States, including the full and inclusive application of the 1951 Refugee Convention, the non-refoulement principle, and the European Convention on Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms. In addition, any new approach should be built upon a genuine burden-sharing system both within the EU and with host third countries, rather than shifting the burden to them. (....) Finally, and most importantly, any new approach should be complementary to and not substitute for the Common European Asylum System and the legal rights of persons to seek asylum individually and spontaneously in the EU Member States".

I look forward to your urgent response.
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Dick Oosting

Director
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